



State Water Resources Control Board

February 27, 2024

Frazier Park Public Utility District Attn: Lisa Schoenberg, Board President P.O. Box 1525 Frazier Park, CA 93225

Agreement Number: D1802015

Please review, and if appropriate, electronically sign the signature page of the Amendment via Adobe Sign. Once electronically signed, the Agreement will be routed automatically to the next signer. You will automatically receive a copy of the fully executed Agreement via Adobe Sign once the final signer has signed. This Agreement cannot be considered binding by either party until executed by the State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board).

For the Funding Agreement to be executed by the State Water Board, the following items must also be returned:

1. Revised authorized resolution - The authorized resolution will need to be dated and signed. The authorized resolution can be attached and submitted back through Adobe.

PLEASE NOTE: VERY IMPORTANT TO SUCCESSFUL GRANT COMPLETION

Project funding may be jeopardized by not responding to this letter in a timely manner. If you cannot comply with the ten (10) day turnaround, you must notify us by e-mail immediately with the reason for the delay and an approximate date when you will be able to comply. Your immediate attention and compliance with the request(s) in this letter is greatly appreciated.

If you have any questions, please contact Cassandra Fujii, <u>Cassandra.Fujii@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, (916) 322-6223.



AND

CALIFORNIA STATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD



PLANNING LOAN (100% PRINCIPAL FORGIVENESS)

FRAZIER PARK/LAKE OF THE WOODS REGIONAL CONSOLIDATION PLANNING PROJECT

PROJECT NO. 1510007-001P

CALSTARS AGREEMENT NO. D18-02015

FI\$CAL AGREEMENT NO. SWRCB000000000D180201500

AMENDMENT NO. 42

PROJECT FUNDING AMOUNT: \$1,014,892

ELIGIBLE WORK START DATE: JULY 1, 2016
WORK COMPLETION DATE: JUNE 30, 2024 JUNE 30, 2025
FINAL DISBURSEMENT REQUEST DATE: DECEMBER 31, 2024 DECEMBER 31, 2025
RECORDS RETENTION END DATE: JUNE 30, 2060 JUNE 30, 2061

This Agreement executed by the State Water Board on August 1, 2019 <u>and subsequently amended on February 28, 2022</u>, is hereby amended <u>as of August 8, 2023</u> and restated to revise the cover page, the Agreement, and Exhibits A, B, and D (deletions shown as stricken and revisions in bold and underlined). Except as noted herein all other terms and conditions shall remain the same. Please note, page numbers may have changed.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page i of 36 Amendment No. 4<u>2</u>

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AGREEMENT	1
1. AUTHORITY	1
2. INTENTION	1
3. AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	1
4. PARTY CONTACTS	
5. DEFINITIONS	2
EXHIBIT A – SCOPE OF WORK	
A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION AND SCOPE OF WORK	
A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS. A.2.1 Disclosure Statements. A.2.2 Reports. A.2.2.1 Progress Reports. A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report. A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports.	
A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS	
B.1. FUNDING AMOUNTS AND DISBURSEMENTS B.1.1 Funding Contingency and Other Sources. B.1.2 Estimated Reasonable Cost. B.1.3 Project Funding Amount; B.1.4 [Reserved.]. B.1.5 Budget Costs. B.1.6 Contingent Disbursement. B.1.7 Disbursement Procedure. B.1.8 Withholding of Disbursements. B.1.9 Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds.	13 13 13 13 13 14 14
B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION B.2.1 Project Costs. B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due.	16
B.3 RATES, FEES AND CHARGES	16
B.4 RESERVED	16
B.5 NO LIENS	16
EXHIBIT C – GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS	17

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page ii of 36

Amendment No. 12

C.1 RE	PRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES	17
C.1.1	Application and General Recipient Commitments.	
C.1.2	Authorization and Validity.	
C.1.3	No Violations	
C.1.4	No Litigation.	
C.1.5	Reserved.	
C.1.6	Solvency and Insurance.	
C.1.7	Legal Status and Eligibility.	
C.1.8	Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.	
C.1.9	Reserved.	
C.1.10	No Other Material Debt.	
00 05	EALU TO AND DEMEDIES	40
	FAULTS AND REMEDIES	
C.2.1	Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments	
C.2.2	Reserved.	
C.2.3	Judicial remedies.	
C.2.4	Termination.	
C.2.5	Damages for Breach of Tax-Exempt Status.	
C.2.6	Damages for Breach of Federal Conditions.	
C.2.7	Remedies and Limitations.	
C.2.8	Non-Waiver.	
C.2.9	Status Quo	20
C.3 STAN	IDARD CONDITIONS	20
C.3.1	Access, Inspection, and Public Records.	
C.3.2	Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems; Records Retention	
C.3.3	Amendment.	
C.3.4	Assignability	
C.3.5	Audit.	
C.3.6	Bonding.	
C.3.7	Competitive Bidding	
C.3.8	Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements.	
C.3.9	Computer Software.	
C.3.10	Conflict of Interest.	
C.3.11	Reserved.	
C.3.11	Data Management.	
C.3.12	Disputes.	
C.3.13	Environmental Clearance.	
C.3.15	Governing Law.	
C.3.16	Income Restrictions.	
C.3.10	Indemnification and State Reviews.	
C.3.17	Independent Actor.	
C.3.19	Integration.	
C.3.19 C.3.20	Reserved.	
C.3.20 C.3.21	No Discrimination.	
C.3.22 C.3.23	No Third Party Rights.	
	No Obligation of the State.	
C.3.24	Notice	
C.3.25	Reserved.	
C.3.26	Permits, Subcontracting, and Remedies.	
C.3.27	Professionals.	
C.3.28	Prevailing Wages.	
C.3.29	Public Funding.	
C.3.30	Recipient's Responsibility for Work.	28

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page iii of 36

Amendment No. 12

C.3.31	Related Litigation.	28
C.3.32	Rights in Data.	28
C.3.33	State Water Board Action; Costs and Attorney Fees.	
C.3.34	Timeliness	
C.3.35	Unenforceable Provision.	29
C.3.36	Venue	29
C.3.37	Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board.	29
C.4 MISC	CELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS	29
C.4.1	Reserved.	
C.4.2	State Cross-Cutters.	
C.4.3	Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters.	30
EVI UDIT	D - SPECIAL CONDITIONS	0.5
EXHIBIT	D = SPECIAL CONDITIONS	35

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 1 of 36

Amendment No. 42

AGREEMENT

AUTHORITY.

(a) The State Water Resources Control Board (State Water Board) is authorized, and implements its authority, to provide financial assistance under this Agreement pursuant to

Section 116760 et seq. of the Health and Safety Code, Sections 79021 and 79022.5, and Resolution Nos. 2014-0027, 2018-0029, and 2019-0006.

(b) The Recipient is authorized to enter into this Loan Agreement (Agreement) pursuant to Resolution No. FP-20171012-01.

2. INTENTION.

- (a) The Recipient desires to receive financial assistance for and undertake work required for the drinking water planning project (Project) set forth on the Cover Page and described in Exhibit A of this Agreement from the State Water Board according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement.
- (b) The State Water Board proposes to assist in providing financial assistance for eligible costs of the Project in the amount set forth in Exhibit B, according to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, with the expectation that the Recipient shall repay none of the financial assistance to the State Water Board.
- AGREEMENT, TERM, DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE.

In consideration of the mutual representations, covenants and agreements herein set forth, the State Water Board and the Recipient, each binding itself, its successors and assigns, do mutually promise, covenant, and agree to the terms, provisions, and conditions of this Agreement.

The State Water Board hereby makes a loan to the Recipient in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

- (a) Subject to the satisfaction of any condition precedent to this Agreement, this Agreement shall become effective upon the signature of both the Recipient and the State Water Board. Conditions precedent are not limited to the following:
 - i. The Recipient must deliver an opinion of general counsel satisfactory to the State Water Board's counsel dated on or after the date that the Recipient signs this Agreement.
- (b) Upon execution, the term of the Agreement shall begin on the Eligible Work Start Date and extend through the Records Retention End Date.
- (c) This Agreement includes the following exhibits and attachments thereto:
 - i. EXHIBIT A SCOPE OF WORK
 - ii. EXHIBIT B FUNDING TERMS
 - iii. EXHIBIT C GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS
 - iv. EXHIBIT D SPECIAL CONDITIONS
- (d) This Agreement includes the following documents incorporated by reference:
 - i. the Drinking Water System Permit No. 03-19-14P-005;

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 2 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

ii. the Davis-Bacon requirements found at:

DWSRF Public:

https://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water_issues/programs/grants_loans/srf/docs/davisbacon/davis-bacon_requirements_2018_dwsrf-governmental_entities (public).pdf;

PARTY CONTACTS

		Frazier Park Public Utility District	
Section:	Division of Financial Assistance	Section:	
Name:	Lawrence Sanchez	Name:	Rebecca Gipson Lisa Schoenberg - Board President
Address:	500 N. Central Avenue, Suite 500	Address:	P.O. Box 1525
City, State, Zip:	Glendale, CA 91203	City, State, Zip:	Frazier Park, CA 93225
Phone:	(818) 551-2017	Phone:	(661) 245-3734
Fax:		Fax:	(661) 245-3472
Email:	Lawrence.Sanchez@waterboards.ca.gov	Email:	fppud1@gmail.com

The Recipient may change its contact upon written notice to the Division, which notice shall be accompanied by authorization from the Recipient's Authorized Representative. The State Water Board will notify the Recipient of any changes to its contact.

While the foregoing are contacts for day-to-day communications regarding Project work, the Recipient shall provide official communications and events of Notice as set forth in Exhibit C to the Division's Deputy Director.

5. DEFINITIONS.

Unless otherwise specified, each capitalized term used in this Agreement has the following meaning:

"Additional Payments" means the reasonable extraordinary fees and expenses of the State Water Board, and of any assignee of the State Water Board's right, title, and interest in and to this Agreement, in connection with this Agreement, including all expenses and fees of accountants, trustees, staff, contractors, consultants, costs, insurance premiums and all other extraordinary costs reasonably incurred by the State Water Board or assignee of the State Water Board."

"Cover Page" means the front page of this Agreement.

"Days" means calendar days unless otherwise expressly indicated.

"Deputy Director" means the Deputy Director of the Division.

"District Office" means District Office of the Division of Drinking Water of the State Water Board.

[&]quot;Agreement" means this agreement, including all exhibits and attachments hereto.

[&]quot;Authorized Representative" means the duly appointed representative of the Recipient as set forth in the certified original of the Recipient's authorizing resolution that designates the authorized representative by title.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 3 of 36

Amendment No. 42

"Division" means the Division of Financial Assistance of the State Water Board or any other segment of the State Water Board authorized to administer this Agreement.

"Division of Drinking Water" means the Division of Drinking Water of the State Water Board.

"Eligible Work Start Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement, establishing the date on or after which any non-construction costs may be incurred and eligible for reimbursement hereunder.

"Enterprise Fund" means the enterprise fund of the Recipient in which Revenues are deposited.

"Event of Default" means the occurrence of any of the following events:

- a) Failure by the Recipient to make any payment required to by paid pursuant to this Agreement;
- b) A representation or warranty made by or on behalf of the Recipient in this Agreement or in any document furnished by or on behalf of the Recipient to the State Water Board pursuant to this Agreement shall prove to have been inaccurate, misleading or incomplete in any material respect;
- c) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, which the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement.
- d) Failure by the Recipient to observe and perform any covenant, condition, or provision in this Agreement, which failure shall continue for a period of time, to be determined by the Division;
- e) The occurrence of a material breach or event of default under any System obligation that results in the acceleration of principal or interest or otherwise requires immediate prepayment, repurchase or redemption.
- f) Initiation of proceedings seeking arrangement, reorganization, or any other relief under any applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, or other similar law; the appointment of or taking possession of the Recipient's property by a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, custodian, conservator, or similar official; the Recipient's entering into a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; the initiation of resolutions or proceedings to terminate the Recipient's existence, or any action in furtherance of any of the foregoing; g) A determination pursuant to Gov. Code section 11137 that the Recipient has violated any provision in
- h) Loss of the Recipient's rights, licenses, permits, or privileges necessary for the operation of the System or the Project, or the occurrence of any material restraint on the Recipient's enterprise by a government agency or court order.

"Final Disbursement Request Date" means the date set forth as such on the Cover Page of this Agreement, after which date, no further Project Funds disbursements may be requested.

Article 9.5 of Chapter 1 of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code;

"Fiscal Year" means the period of twelve (12) months terminating on June 30 of any year, or any other annual period selected and designated by the Recipient as its Fiscal Year in accordance with applicable law.

"Force Account" means the use of the Recipient's own employees, equipment, or resources for the Project.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles, the uniform accounting and reporting procedures set forth in publications of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or its successor, or by any other generally accepted authority on such procedures, and includes, as applicable, the standards set forth by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or its successor, or the Uniform System of Accounts, as adopted by the California Public Utilities Commission for water utilities.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 4 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

"Indirect Costs" means those costs that are incurred for a common or joint purpose benefiting more than one cost objective and are not readily assignable to the Project (i.e., costs that are not directly related to the Project). Examples of Indirect Costs include, but are not limited to: central service costs; general administration of the Recipient; non-project-specific accounting and personnel services performed within the Recipient organization; depreciation or use allowances on buildings and equipment; the costs of operating and maintaining non-project-specific facilities; tuition and conference fees; generic overhead or markup; and taxes.

"Material Obligation" means an obligation of the Recipient that is material to this transaction.

"Net Revenues" means, for any Fiscal Year, all Revenues received by the Recipient less the Operations and Maintenance Costs for such Fiscal Year.

"Operations and Maintenance Costs" means the reasonable and necessary costs paid or incurred by the Recipient for maintaining and operating the System, determined in accordance with GAAP, including all reasonable expenses of management and repair and all other expenses necessary to maintain and preserve the System in good repair and working order, and including all reasonable and necessary administrative costs of the Recipient that are charged directly or apportioned to the operation of the System, such as salaries and wages of employees, overhead, taxes (if any), the cost of permits, licenses, and charges to operate the System and insurance premiums; but excluding, in all cases depreciation, replacement, and obsolescence charges or reserves therefor and amortization of intangibles.

"Policy" means the State Water Board's "Policy for Implementing the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund," as amended from time to time, including the Intended Use Plan in effect as of the execution date of this Agreement.

"Project" means the Project financed by this Agreement as described in Exhibits A and B and in the documents incorporated by reference herein.

"Project Completion" means, as determined by the Division, that the Project is complete to the reasonable satisfaction of the Division.

"Project Costs" means the incurred costs of the Recipient which are eligible for financial assistance under this Agreement, which are allowable costs as defined under the Policy and Guidelines, and which are reasonable, necessary and allocable by the Recipient to the Project under GAAP.

"Project Funds" means all moneys disbursed to the Recipient by the State Water Board for eligible Project Costs pursuant to this Agreement.

"Recipient" means Frazier Park Public Utility District.

"Records Retention End Date" means the last date that the Recipient is obligated to maintain records and is set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

"Revenues" means, for each Fiscal Year, all gross income and revenue received or receivable by the Recipient from the ownership or operation of the System, determined in accordance with GAAP, including all rates, fees, and charges (including connection fees and charges) as received by the Recipient for the services of the System, and all other income and revenue howsoever derived by the Recipient from the ownership or operation of the System or arising from the System, including all income from the deposit or investment of any money in the Enterprise Fund or any rate stabilization fund of the Recipient or held on the Recipient's behalf, and any refundable deposits made to establish credit, and advances or contributions in aid of construction.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 5 of 36 Amendment No. 42

"SRF" means the Drinking Water State Revolving Fund.

"State" means State of California.

"State Water Board" means the State Water Resources Control Board.

"System" means all drinking water collection, transport, treatment, storage, and delivery facilities, including land and easements thereof, owned by the Recipient, including the Project, and all other properties, structures, or works hereafter acquired and constructed by the Recipient and determined to be a part of the System, together with all additions, betterments, extensions, or improvements to such facilities, properties, structures, or works, or any part thereof hereafter acquired and constructed.

"Work Completion" means the Recipient's submittal of all work set forth under Exhibit A for review and approval by the Division. The Division may require corrective work to be performed prior to Project Completion. Any work occurring after the Work Completion Date will not be reimbursed under this Agreement.

"Work Completion Date" means the date set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement and is the last date on which Project Costs may be incurred under this Agreement.

"Year" means calendar year unless otherwise expressly indicated.

This Agreement may be executed and delivered in any number of counterparts, each of which when delivered shall be deemed to be an original, but such counterparts shall together constitute one document. The parties may sign this Agreement either by an electronic signature using a method approved by the State Water Board or by a physical, handwritten signature. The parties mutually agree that an electronic signature using a method approved by with the State Water Board is the same as a physical, handwritten signature for the purposes of validity, enforceability, and admissibility.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 6 of 36

Amendment No. 12

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Amendment has been executed by the parties hereto.

FF	RAZIER PARK PUBLIC UTILITY DISTRICT:
Na	r: ame: Lisa Schoenberg tle: Board President
Da	ate:
ST	TATE WATER RESOURCES CONTROL BOARD
Na	r: ame: Joe Karkoski tle: Deputy Director Division of Financial Assistance
Da	ato:

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 7 of 36

Amendment No. 42

EXHIBIT A - SCOPE OF WORK

A.1. PROJECT DESCRIPTION AND SCOPE OF WORK.

(a) The Project is the project set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement. The purpose of this project is to serve the needs of three disadvantaged community water systems in Kern County.

(b) Scope of Work.

TASK	DESCRIPTION		
1	Project Management, Administration and Legal		
	 a) Prepare and submit funding application and other project documents. b) Board fees for administration of the planning project. c) Prepare, review, approve, and submit claims for reimbursement. d) Coordinate with State Water Board staff, attend project meetings, provide status updates and respond to questions. e) Manage/oversee consultants, vendors, and contractors. f) Monitor budget and schedule. g) Comply with Department of Industrial Relations labor compliance regulations. h) Legal Review memorandum of understanding (MOU)/ contract/consolidation documents, agreements for professional services, and State Water Board financing agreement. Acquire easements and other property rights necessary for the Project. Draft and review servicing/operating agreement for each interconnection by 		
	Recipient, and other agencies i) Complete Local Agency Formation Commission (LAFCO) process including legal and administration.		
	Deliverable(s): MOU/Draft Interconnection or Water Service Agreement; and LAFCO Legal and Administration (Updated Municipal Services Review (MSR), Sphere of Influence Map, Application to Amend the Sphere of Influence Map, and Application for Revised Annexation Map).		
2	Procure three test well sites in locations designated by the Hydrogeologist. Prepare test well plans and specifications (P&S). Provide engineering services during the bidding process and test well construction management.		

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 8 of 36

Amendment No. 42

- d) Drill test wells and complete water quality zone testing for chemicals in water producing zones so a production well can be designed to meet State drinking water standards.
- e) Analyze water quality data.
- f) Prepare a Hydrogeology Report that summarizes test well findings and recommends production well locations, well construction details, expected well capacities and water quality.
- g) Coordinate with the Division of Drinking Water (DDW) to prepare a preliminary source water assessment plan (SWAP).

Deliverable(s): Test Well P&S with a detailed cost breakdown; Hydrogeological Assessment Report; and **Draft** SWAP.

3 Engineering Report

- a) Preliminary engineering, facility inspections, test wells
 - Examine existing service areas of water agencies, and other water companies/agencies in the project area.
 - o Analyze available water level, pump, and water quality data.
 - Coordinate and meet with affected agencies.
 - o Request and review nearby system data.
 - Incorporate results of the Task 2 Hydrogeologist's report and perform hydraulic modeling.
 - Determine suggested pipeline alignment and wellsite locations.
 - Prepare preliminary well and distribution system improvement plans for three alternative solutions.
 - Prepare cost estimates including operation and maintenance costs for each alternative.
- b) Prepare engineering report per DWSRF Policy.
- c) Submit draft report to Division of Drinking Water review.
- d) Incorporate review comments, finalize report, and re-submit for approval.

Deliverable(s): Draft Engineering Report & Final Engineering Report with Detailed Cost Breakdown

4 Environmental Documents

Any work done under this task will require prior approval from the Division's Environmental Review Unit (ERU).

- a) Review project for possible California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Exemptions.
- b) Prepare CEQA documents and Evaluation Form for Federal Environmental Coordination for the selected construction project.
- c) Biological and cultural resources surveys will be conducted on the proposed sites.
- d) Prepare documentation in state format to ensure compliance with CEQA.

Deliverable(s): CEQA Environmental Documents to the Office of Planning and Research and the Division's ERU; and Biological and cultural resources survey reports for all project sites (if required).

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 9 of 36

Amendment No. 42

Engineering Design for Selected Construction Project

- a) Survey, map, pothole and obtain necessary easements:
 - Prepare topographic and mapping survey of expected project area property and right of way background mapping survey for the project areas identified in Task 3.
 - Purchase necessary title reports.
 - Map existing easements on properties for which title reports are obtained.
 - If easements are required, a licensed land surveyor will draft easements and submit to the County for recording.
 - o File necessary easements (excludes compensation to landowners).
 - Pothole to expose utilities, map, and survey location of exposed facilities.
 Identify size, depth, material, and orientation of exposed facilities.
- b) Develop the construction P&S and detailed cost breakdown for the selected construction project(s).

Deliverable(s): Draft and Final P&S with a detailed cost breakdown, construction application

6 Contingency

5

Any work done under this task will require prior approval from the Division.

Deliverable(s): Other (as applicable)

A.2. STANDARD PROJECT REQUIREMENTS.

A.2.1 Disclosure Statements.

The Recipient shall include the following disclosure statement in any document, written report, or brochure prepared in whole or in part pursuant to this Agreement:

"Funding for this project has been provided in full or in part through an agreement with the State Water Resources Control Board. California's Drinking Water State Revolving Fund is capitalized through a variety of funding sources, including grants from the United States Environmental Protection Agency and state bond proceeds. The contents of this document do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the foregoing, nor does mention of trade names or commercial products constitute endorsement or recommendation for use."

A.2.2 Reports

A.2.2.1 Progress Reports.

- (a) The Recipient must provide a progress report to the Division each quarter, beginning no later than 90 days after execution of this Agreement.
- (b) The Recipient must provide a progress report with each disbursement request. Failure to provide a complete and accurate progress report may result in the withholding of Project Funds, as set forth in Exhibit B.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 10 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- (c) A progress report must contain the following information:
 - A summary of progress to date including a description of progress since the last report, percent construction complete, percent contractor invoiced, and percent schedule elapsed;
 - ii. A description of compliance with environmental requirements;
 - iii. A listing of change orders including amount, description of work, and change in contract amount and schedule; and
 - iv. Any problems encountered, proposed resolution, schedule for resolution, and status of previous problem resolutions.

A.2.2.2 Project Completion Report.

- (a) The Recipient must submit a Project Completion Report to the Division with a copy to the appropriate District Office on or before the due date established by the Division and the Recipient at the time of final project inspection. The Project Completion Report must include the following:
 - i. Description of the Project,
 - ii. Description of the water quality problem the Project sought to address,
 - iii. Discussion of the Project's likelihood of successfully addressing that water quality problem in the future, and
 - iv. Summary of compliance with applicable environmental conditions.
- (b) If the Recipient fails to submit a timely Project Completion Report, the State Water Board may stop processing pending or future applications for new financial assistance, withhold disbursements under this Agreement or other agreements, and begin administrative proceedings.

A.2.2.3 As Needed Reports.

The Recipient must provide expeditiously, during the term of this Agreement, any reports, data, and information reasonably required by the Division, including but not limited to material necessary or appropriate for evaluation of the funding program or to fulfill any reporting requirements of the state or federal government.

A.3 DATES & DELIVERABLES.

- (a) Time is of the essence.
- (b) The Recipient must expeditiously proceed with and complete the Project.
- (c) The following dates are established as on the Cover Page of this Agreement:
 - i. Eligible Work Start Date
 - ii. Work Completion Date
 - iii. Final Disbursement Request Date
 - iv. Records Retention End Date

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 11 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- (d) The Recipient must begin work timely.
- (e) The Recipient agrees to start work no later than six months after execution of this Agreement.
- (f) The Recipient must deliver any request for extension of the Work Completion date no less than 90 days prior to the Work Completion date.
- (g) The undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated if the Recipient does not provide its Final Disbursement Request to the Division on or before the Final Disbursement Request Date, unless prior approval has been granted by the Division.

TASK	DELIVERABLE	ESTIMATED DUE DATE
1	Project Management, Administration and Legal MOU/Draft Interconnection Water Service Agreement LAFCO legal and administration: Municipal Services Review (MSR) Sphere of Influence Map Application to Amend the Sphere of Influence Map Application for Revised Annexation Map	February 2023 December 2024 October 2022 March 2024 January 2022 Completed November 2022 Completed
2	Test Wells Test Well P&S with a detailed cost breakdown Hydrogeological Assessment Report Draft SWAP	January 2024 Completed October 2021 Complete July 2022 January 2024
3	 Engineering Report Draft Engineering Report Final Engineering Report with Detailed Cost Breakdown 	July 2022 Completed December 2022 January 2024
4	 CEQA Environmental Documents to the Office of Planning and Research and the Division's ERU Biological and cultural resources survey reports for all project sites (if required) 	December 2023 December 2024 December 2023 December 2024

FRAZIER PARK PUBLIC UTILITY DISTRICT FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 12 of 36 Amendment No. 42

5	 Engineering Design for Selected Construction Project Draft P&S Final P&S with a detailed cost breakdown Construction Application 	December 2023 July 2024 April 2024 December 2024 June 2024 February 2025
6	Contingency	
	 Other (as applicable) 	To be determined

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 13 of 36 Amendment No. 42

EXHIBIT B – FUNDING TERMS

B.1. FUNDING AMOUNTS AND DISBURSEMENTS

B.1.1 Funding Contingency and Other Sources.

- (a) If this Agreement's funding for any fiscal year is reduced, substantially delayed, or deleted by the Budget Act, by Executive Order, or by order or action of the Department of Finance, the State Water Board has the option to either cancel this Agreement with no liability accruing to the State Water Board, or offer an amendment to the Recipient to reflect the reduced amount.
- (b) If funding for Project Costs is made available to the Recipient from sources other than this Agreement, the Recipient must notify the Division. The Recipient may retain such funding up to an amount which equals the Recipient's share of Project Costs. To the extent allowed by requirements of other funding sources, excess funding must be remitted to the State Water Board.

B.1.2 Estimated Reasonable Cost.

The estimated reasonable cost of the total Project is one million, fourteen thousand, eight hundred and ninety-two dollars and no cents (\$1,014,892).

B.1.3 Project Funding Amount;

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, the State Water Board agrees to provide and forgive Project Funds not to exceed the amount of the Project Funding Amount set forth on the Cover Page of this Agreement.

B.1.4 [Reserved.]

B.1.5 Budget Costs

Budget costs are contained in the Project Cost Table below:

TASK	DESCRIPTION	TOTAL COST
1	Project Management, Administration and Legal	\$35,800 <u>\$189,249</u>
2	Test Wells	\$ 527,852 \$362,748
3	Engineering Report	\$36,605 \$96,729
4	Environmental Documents	\$56,216 <u>\$100,000</u>
5	Engineering Design for Selected Construction Project	\$266,156 \$266,166
6	Contingency	\$92,263
	TOTAL	\$1,014,892

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 14 of 36 Amendment No. 42

Funds may be shifted between line items as approved by the Project Manager. The sum of adjusted line items shall not exceed the total budget amount.

B.1.6 Contingent Disbursement.

- (a) The State Water Board's disbursement of funds hereunder is contingent on the Recipient's compliance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- (b) The State Water Board's obligation to disburse Project Funds is contingent upon the availability of sufficient funds to permit the disbursements provided for herein. If sufficient funds are not available for any reason, including but not limited to failure of the federal or State government to appropriate funds necessary for disbursement of Project Funds, the State Water Board shall not be obligated to make any disbursements to the Recipient under this Agreement. This provision shall be construed as a condition precedent to the obligation of the State Water Board to make any disbursements under this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to provide the Recipient with a right of priority for disbursement over any other agency. If any disbursements due the Recipient under this Agreement are deferred because sufficient funds are unavailable, it is the intention of the State Water Board that such disbursement will be made to the Recipient when sufficient funds do become available, but this intention is not binding.
- (c) No costs incurred prior to the Eligible Work Start Date are eligible for reimbursement.
- (d) Failure to proceed according to the timelines set forth in this Agreement may require the Recipient to repay to the State Water Board all disbursed Project Funds.
- (e) The Recipient agrees to ensure that its Final Disbursement Request is received by the Division no later than the Final Disbursement Request Date, unless prior approval has been granted by the Division. If the Final Disbursement Request is not received timely, the undisbursed balance of this Agreement will be deobligated.
- (f) The Recipient is not entitled to interest earned on undisbursed funds

B.1.7 Disbursement Procedure.

Except as may be otherwise provided in this Agreement, disbursement of Project Funds will be made as follows:

- 1. Upon execution and delivery of this Agreement by both parties, the Recipient may request immediate disbursement of any eligible incurred costs as specified below from the Project Funds through submission to the State Water Board of the Disbursement Request Forms 260 and 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed.
- 2. The Recipient must submit a disbursement request for costs incurred prior to the date this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board no later than ninety (90) days after this Agreement is executed by the State Water Board. Late disbursement requests may not be honored.
- Additional Project Funds will be promptly disbursed to the Recipient upon receipt of Disbursement Request Forms 260 and 261, or any amendment thereto, duly completed and executed by the Recipient for incurred costs consistent with this Agreement, along with receipt of progress reports due under Exhibit A.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 15 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

4. The Recipient must not request disbursement for any Project Cost until such cost has been incurred and is currently due and payable by the Recipient, although the actual payment of such cost by the Recipient is not required as a condition of disbursement request.

- The Recipient must spend Project Funds within 30 days of receipt. If the Recipient earns interest earned on Project Funds, it must report that interest immediately to the State Water Board. The State Water Board may deduct earned interest from future disbursements.
- 6. The Recipient shall not request a disbursement unless that Project Cost is allowable, reasonable, and allocable.
- 7. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, no disbursement shall be required at any time or in any manner which is in violation of or in conflict with federal or state laws, policies, or regulations.
- 8. No work or travel outside the State of California is permitted under this Agreement unless the Division provides prior written authorization. Failure to comply with this restriction may result in termination this Agreement, pursuant to Exhibit C. Any reimbursement for necessary travel and per diem shall be at rates not to exceed those set by the California Department of Human Resources at http://www.calhr.ca.gov/employees/Pages/travel-reimbursements.aspx. as of the date costs are incurred by the Recipient.

B.1.8 Withholding of Disbursements.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the State Water Board may withhold all or any portion of the Project Funds upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (a) The Recipient's failure to maintain reasonable progress on the Project as determined by the Division;
- (b) Commencement of litigation or a judicial or administrative proceeding related to the Project, System, or Revenues that the State Water Board determines may impair the timely satisfaction of Recipient's obligations under this Agreement;
- (c) Any investigation by the District Attorney, California State Auditor, Bureau of State Audits, United States Environmental Protection Agency's Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, Securities and Exchange Commission, a grand jury, or any other state or federal agency, relating to the Recipient's financial management, accounting procedures, or internal fiscal controls;
- (d) A material adverse change in the condition of the Recipient, the Revenues, or the System, that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement, or any other event that the Division reasonably determines would materially impair the Recipient's ability to satisfy its obligations under this Agreement,
- (e) The Recipient's material violation of, or threat to materially violate, any term of this Agreement:
- (f) Evidence of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds by the Recipient or its employees, or by its contractors or agents regarding the Project or the System:
- (g) An event requiring Notice as set forth in Exhibit C;
- (h) An Event of Default or an event that the Division determines may become an Event of Default.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 16 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

B.1.9 Fraud and Misuse of Public Funds.

All requests for disbursement submitted must be accurate and signed by the Recipient's Authorized Representative under penalty of perjury. All costs submitted pursuant to this Agreement must only be for the work or tasks set forth in this Agreement. The Recipient must not submit any invoice containing costs that are ineligible or have been reimbursed from other funding sources unless required and specifically noted as such (i.e., match costs). Any eligible costs for which the Recipient is seeking reimbursement shall not be reimbursed from any other source. Double or multiple billing for time, services, or any other eligible cost is improper and will not be compensated. Any suspected occurrences of fraud, forgery, embezzlement, theft, or any other misuse of public funds may result in suspension of disbursements and, notwithstanding any other section in this Agreement, the termination of this Agreement requiring the repayment of all Project Funds disbursed hereunder. Additionally, the Deputy Director of the Division may request an audit and refer the matter to the Attorney General's Office or the appropriate district attorney's office for criminal prosecution or the imposition of civil liability.

B.2 RECIPIENT'S PAYMENT OBLIGATION

B.2.1 Project Costs.

The Recipient must pay any and all costs connected with the Project including, without limitation, any and all Project Costs and Additional Payments. If the Project Funds are not sufficient to pay the Project Costs in full, the Recipient must nonetheless complete the Project and pay that portion of the Project Costs in excess of available Project Funds, and shall not be entitled to any reimbursement therefor from the State Water Board.

B.2.2 Estimated Principal Payment Due.

The estimated amount of principal that will be due to the State Water Board from the Recipient under this Agreement is Zero dollars and no cents (\$0.00).

B.3 RATES, FEES AND CHARGES

- (a) The Recipient must, to the extent permitted by law, fix, prescribe and collect rates, fees and charges for the System during each Fiscal Year which are reasonable, fair, and nondiscriminatory and which will be sufficient to generate Revenues in the amounts necessary to cover Operations and Maintenance Costs, and must ensure that Net Revenues are in an amount necessary to meet its obligations under this Agreement.
- (b) The Recipient may make adjustments from time to time in such fees and charges and may make such classification thereof as it deems necessary, but shall not reduce the rates, fees and charges then in effect unless the Net Revenues from such reduced rates, fees, and charges will at all times be sufficient to meet the requirements of this section.
- B.4 RESERVED.
- B.5 NO LIENS.

The Recipient must not make any pledge of or place any lien on the Project, System, or Revenues except upon consent of the Division.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 17 of 36 Amendment No. 42

EXHIBIT C - GENERAL & PROGRAMMATIC TERMS & CONDITIONS

C.1 REPRESENTATIONS & WARRANTIES.

The Recipient represents, warrants, and commits to the following as of the Eligible Work Start Date and continuing thereafter for the term of this Agreement, which shall be at least until the Records Retention End Date:

C.1.1 Application and General Recipient Commitments.

The Recipient has not made any untrue statement of a material fact in its application for this financial assistance, or omitted to state in its application a material fact that makes the statements in its application not misleading.

The Recipient agrees to comply with all terms, provisions, conditions, and commitments of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents.

The Recipient agrees to fulfill all assurances, declarations, representations, and commitments in its application, accompanying documents, and communications filed in support of its request for funding under this Agreement.

C.1.2 Authorization and Validity.

The execution and delivery of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, has been duly authorized by the Recipient. Upon execution by both parties, this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding obligation of the Recipient, enforceable in accordance with its terms, except as such enforcement may be limited by law.

C.1.3 No Violations.

The execution, delivery, and performance by Recipient of this Agreement, including all incorporated documents, do not violate any provision of any law or regulation in effect as of the date set forth on the first page hereof, or result in any breach or default under any contract, obligation, indenture, or other instrument to which Recipient is a party or by which Recipient is bound as of the date set forth on the Cover Page.

C.1.4 No Litigation.

There are, as of the date of execution of this Agreement by the Recipient, no pending or, to Recipient's knowledge, threatened actions, claims, investigations, suits, or proceedings before any governmental authority, court, or administrative agency which materially affect the financial condition or operations of the Recipient, the System, the Revenues, and/or the Project.

There are no proceedings, actions, or offers by a public entity to acquire by purchase or the power of eminent domain the System or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project.

C.1.5 Reserved.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 18 of 36 Amendment No. 42

C.1.6 Solvency and Insurance.

None of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement will be or have been made with an actual intent to hinder, delay, or defraud any present or future creditors of Recipient. The Recipient is solvent and will not be rendered insolvent by the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Recipient is able to pay its debts as they become due. The Recipient maintains sufficient insurance coverage considering the scope of this Agreement, including, for example but not necessarily limited to, general liability, automobile liability, workers compensation and employer liability, professional liability.

C.1.7 Legal Status and Eligibility.

The Recipient is duly organized and existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of California. Recipient must at all times maintain its current legal existence and preserve and keep in full force and effect its legal rights and authority. The Recipient acknowledges that changes to its legal or financial status may affect its eligibility for funding under this Agreement and commits to maintaining its eligibility. Within the preceding ten years, the Recipient has not failed to demonstrate compliance with state or federal audit disallowances.

C.1.8 Financial Statements and Continuing Disclosure.

The financial statements of Recipient previously delivered to the State Water Board as of the date(s) set forth in such financial statements: (a) are materially complete and correct; (b) present fairly the financial condition of the Recipient; and (c) have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. Since the date(s) of such financial statements, there has been no material adverse change in the financial condition of the Recipient, nor have any assets or properties reflected on such financial statements been sold, transferred, assigned, mortgaged, pledged or encumbered, except as previously disclosed in writing by Recipient and approved in writing by the State Water Board.

The Recipient is current in its continuing disclosure obligations associated with its material debt, if any.

C.1.9 Reserved.

C.1.10 No Other Material Debt.

The Recipient has no Material Obligations other than those set forth in Exhibit D.

C.2 DEFAULTS AND REMEDIES

In addition to any other remedy set forth in this Agreement, the following remedies are available under this Agreement.

C.2.1 Return of Funds; Acceleration; and Additional Payments.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, if the Division determines that an Event of Default has occurred, the Recipient may be required, upon demand, immediately to do each of the following:

- return to the State Water Board any grant or principal forgiveness amounts received pursuant to this Agreement;
- ii. accelerate the payment of any principal owed under this Agreement, all of which shall be immediately due and payable;
- iii. pay interest at the highest legal rate on all of the foregoing; and
- iv. pay any Additional Payments.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 19 of 36 Amendment No. 42

C.2.2 Reserved.

C.2.3 Judicial remedies.

Whenever the State Water Board determines that an Event of Default shall have occurred, the State Water Board may enforce its rights under this Agreement by any judicial proceeding, whether at law or in equity. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the State Water Board may:

- i. by suit in equity, require the Recipient to account for amounts relating to this Agreement as if the Recipient were the trustee of an express trust;
- ii. by mandamus or other proceeding, compel the performance by the Recipient and any of its officers, agents, and employees of any duty under the law or of any obligation or covenant under this Agreement, including but not limited to the imposition and collection of rates for the services of the System sufficient to meet all requirements of this Agreement; and
- iii. take whatever action at law or in equity as may appear necessary or desirable to the State Water Board to collect the Payments then due or thereafter to become due, or to enforce performance of any obligation or covenant of the Recipient under this Agreement.

Upon the filing of a suit or other commencement of judicial proceedings to enforce the rights of the State Water Board under this Agreement, the State Water Board may make application for the appointment of a receiver or custodian of the Revenues, pending such proceeding, with such power as the court making such appointment may confer.

C.2.4 Termination.

Upon an Event of Default, the State Water Board may terminate this Agreement. Interest shall accrue on all amounts due at the highest legal rate of interest from the date that the State Water Board delivers notice of termination to the Recipient.

C.2.5 Damages for Breach of Tax-Exempt Status.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the loss of tax-exempt status for any bonds of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government by reason of any arbitrage profits, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof in an amount equal to any damages paid by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof due to such breach.

C.2.6 Damages for Breach of Federal Conditions.

In the event that any breach of any of the provisions of this Agreement by the Recipient results in the failure of Project Funds to be used pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, or if such breach results in an obligation on the part of the State or any subdivision or agency thereof to reimburse the federal government, the Recipient must immediately reimburse the State or any subdivision or agency thereof in an amount equal to any damages paid by or loss incurred by the State or any subdivision or agency thereof due to such breach.

C.2.7 Remedies and Limitations.

None of the remedies available to the State Water Board shall be exclusive of any other remedy, and each such remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to every other remedy given hereunder or now or

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 20 of 36 Amendment No. 42

hereafter existing at law or in equity. The State Water Board may exercise any remedy, now or hereafter existing, without exhausting and without regard to any other remedy.

Any claim of the Recipient is limited to the rights, remedies, and claims procedures provided to the Recipient under this Agreement.

C.2.8 Non-Waiver.

Nothing in this Agreement shall affect or impair the Recipient's obligation to undertake work under this Agreement or shall affect or impair the right of the State Water Board to bring suit to enforce such work. No delay or omission of the State Water Board in the exercise of any right arising upon an Event of Default shall impair any such right or be construed to be a waiver of any such Event of Default. The State Water Board may exercise from time to time and as often as shall be deemed expedient by the State Water Board, any remedy or right provided by law or pursuant to this Agreement.

C.2.9 Status Quo.

If any action to enforce any right or exercise any remedy shall be brought and either discontinued or determined adversely to the State Water Board, then the State Water Board shall be restored to its former position, rights and remedies as if no such action had been brought.

C.3 STANDARD CONDITIONS

C.3.1 Access, Inspection, and Public Records.

The Recipient must ensure that the State Water Board, the Governor of the State, the United States Environmental Protection Agency, the Office of Inspector General, any member of Congress, or any authorized representative of the foregoing, will have safe and suitable access to the Project site at all reasonable times for the term of the Agreement. The Recipient acknowledges that, except for a subset of information regarding archaeological records, the Project records and locations are public records, including but not limited to all of the submissions accompanying the application, all of the documents incorporated into this Agreement by reference, and all reports, disbursement requests, and supporting documentation submitted hereunder.

- C.3.2 Accounting and Auditing Standards; Financial Management Systems; Records Retention.
- (a) The Recipient must maintain project accounts according to GAAP as issued by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) or its successor. The Recipient must maintain GAAP-compliant project accounts, including GAAP requirements relating to the reporting of infrastructure assets.
- (b) The Recipient must comply with federal standards for financial management systems. The Recipient agrees that, at a minimum, its fiscal control and accounting procedures will be sufficient to permit preparation of reports required by the federal government and tracking of Project funds to a level of expenditure adequate to establish that such funds have not been used in violation of federal or state law or the terms of this Agreement. To the extent applicable, the Recipient is bound by, and must comply with, the provisions and requirements of the federal Single Audit Act of 1984, Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular No. A-133 and 2 CFR Part 200, subpart F, and updates or revisions, thereto.
- (c) Without limitation of the requirement to maintain Project accounts in accordance with GAAP, the Recipient must:
 - Establish an official file for the Project which adequately documents all significant actions relative to the Project;

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 21 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- ii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately and accurately depict all amounts received and expended on the Project, including all assistance funds received under this Agreement;
- iii. Establish separate accounts which will adequately depict all income received which is attributable to the Project, specifically including any income attributable to assistance funds disbursed under this Agreement;
- iv. Establish an accounting system which will accurately depict final total costs of the Project, including both direct and Indirect Costs;
- v. Establish such accounts and maintain such records as may be necessary for the State to fulfill federal reporting requirements, including any and all reporting requirements under federal tax statutes or regulations; and
- vi. If Force Account is used by the Recipient for any phase of the Project, other than for planning, design, and construction engineering and administration provided for by allowance, accounts will be established which reasonably document all employee hours charged to the Project and the associated tasks performed by each employee. Indirect Costs from Force Account are not eligible for funding.
- (d) The Recipient must maintain separate books, records and other material relative to the Project. The Recipient must also retain such books, records, and other material for itself and for each contractor or subcontractor who performed or performs work on this project for a minimum of thirty-six (36) years after Work Completion. The Recipient must require that such books, records, and other material are subject at all reasonable times (at a minimum during normal business hours) to inspection, copying, and audit by the State Water Board, the California State Auditor, the Bureau of State Audits, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), the Office of Inspector General, the Internal Revenue Service, the Governor, or any authorized representatives of the aforementioned. The Recipient must allow and must require its contractors to allow interviews during normal business hours of any employees who might reasonably have information related to such records. The Recipient agrees to include a similar duty regarding audit, interviews, and records retention in any contract or subcontract related to the performance of this Agreement. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.3 Amendment.

No amendment or variation of the terms of this Agreement shall be valid unless made in writing and signed by both the Recipient and the Deputy Director or designee.

Requests for amendments must be in writing and directed to the contact listed in Section 4 and to the Division's Chief of Loans and Grants Administration Section.

C.3.4 Assignability.

This Agreement is not assignable by the Recipient, either in whole or in part, without the consent of the State Water Board in the form of a formal written amendment to this Agreement.

C.3.5 Audit.

- (a) The Division may call for an audit of financial information relative to the Project if the Division determines that an audit is desirable to assure program integrity or if an audit becomes necessary because of state or federal requirements. If an audit is called for, the audit must be performed by a certified public accountant independent of the Recipient and at the cost of the Recipient. The audit must be in the form required by the Division.
- (b) Audit disallowances must be returned to the State Water Board.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 22 of 36 Amendment No. 4<u>2</u>

C.3.6 Bonding.

Where contractors are used, the Recipient must not authorize construction to begin until each contractor has furnished a performance bond in favor of the Recipient in the following amounts: faithful performance (100%) of contract value; labor and materials (100%) of contract value. This requirement shall not apply to any contract for less than \$25,000.00.

C.3.7 Competitive Bidding

Recipient must adhere to any applicable state law or local ordinance for competitive bidding and applicable labor laws.

C.3.8 Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules, and Requirements.

The Recipient must, at all times, comply with and require its contractors and subcontractors to comply with all applicable federal and state laws, rules, guidelines, regulations, and requirements. Without limitation of the foregoing, to the extent applicable, the Recipient must:

- (a) Comply with the provisions of the adopted environmental mitigation plan, if any, for the term of this Agreement;
- (b) Comply with the Policy; and
- (c) Comply with and require compliance with the state and federal requirements set forth elsewhere in this Agreement.

C.3.9 Computer Software.

The Recipient certifies that it has appropriate systems and controls in place to ensure that state funds will not be used in the performance of this Agreement for the acquisition, operation or maintenance of computer software in violation of copyright laws.

C.3.10 Conflict of Interest.

The Recipient certifies that its owners, officers, directors, agents, representatives, and employees are in compliance with applicable state and federal conflict of interest laws.

C.3.11 Reserved.

C.3.12 Data Management.

The Recipient will undertake appropriate data management activities so that Project data can be incorporated into statewide data systems.

C.3.13 Disputes.

(a) The Recipient may appeal a staff decision within 30 days to the Deputy Director of the Division or designee, for a final Division decision. The Recipient may appeal a final Division decision to the State Water Board within 30 days. The Office of the Chief Counsel of the State Water Board will prepare a summary of the dispute and make recommendations relative to its final resolution, which will be provided

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 23 of 36 Amendment No. 42

to the State Water Board's Executive Director and each State Water Board Member. Upon the motion of any State Water Board Member, the State Water Board will review and resolve the dispute in the manner determined by the State Water Board. Should the State Water Board determine not to review the final Division decision, this decision will represent a final agency action on the dispute.

- (b) This clause does not preclude consideration of legal questions, provided that nothing herein shall be construed to make final the decision of the State Water Board, or any official or representative thereof, on any question of law.
- (c) Recipient must continue with the responsibilities under this Agreement during any dispute.
- (d) This section relating to disputes does not establish an exclusive procedure for resolving claims within the meaning of Government Code sections 930 and 930.4.

C.3.14 Environmental Clearance.

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision, the State Water Board has no binding obligation to provide funding under this Agreement except for activities excluded from, not subject to, or exempt under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) and National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA). No work that is subject to CEQA or NEPA may proceed under this Agreement until the State Water Board has provided approval to proceed. Upon receipt and review of the Recipient's environmental documents, the State Water Board shall make the appropriate environmental findings before determining whether to approve construction or implementation funding for the Project under this Agreement. Providing approval for such construction or implementation funding is fully discretionary. The State Water Board may require changes in the scope of work or additional mitigation as a condition to providing construction or implementation funding under this Agreement. Recipient shall not perform any work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA before the State Water Board completes its environmental review and specifies any changes in scope or additional mitigation that may be required. Proceeding with work subject to CEQA and/or NEPA without approval by the State Water Board shall constitute a breach of a material provision of this Agreement.
- (b) If this Project includes modification of a river or stream channel, the Recipient must fully mitigate environmental impacts resulting from the modification. The Recipient must provide documentation that the environmental impacts resulting from such modification will be fully mitigated considering all of the impacts of the modification and any mitigation, environmental enhancement, and environmental benefit resulting from the Project, and whether, on balance, any environmental enhancement or benefit equals or exceeds any negative environmental impacts of the Project.

C.3.15 Governing Law.

This Agreement is governed by and shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

C.3.16 Income Restrictions.

The Recipient agrees that any refunds, rebates, credits, or other amounts (including any interest thereon) accruing to or received by the Recipient under this Agreement must be paid by the Recipient to the State Water Board, to the extent that they are properly allocable to costs for which the Recipient has been reimbursed by the State Water Board under this Agreement.

C.3.17 Indemnification and State Reviews.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 24 of 36 Amendment No. 42

The parties agree that review or approval of Project plans and specifications by the State Water Board is for administrative purposes only, including conformity with application and eligibility criteria, and expressly not for the purposes of design defect review or construction feasibility, and does not relieve the Recipient of its responsibility to properly plan, design, construct, operate, and maintain the Project. To the extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the State Water Board, and any trustee, and their officers, employees, and agents for the Bonds, if any (collectively, "Indemnified Persons"), against any loss or liability arising out of any claim or action brought against any Indemnified Persons from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, or expenses, of every conceivable kind, character, and nature whatsoever arising out of, resulting from, or in any way connected with (1) the System or the Project or the conditions, occupancy, use, possession, conduct, or management of, work done in or about, or the planning, design, acquisition, installation, or construction, of the System or the Project or any part thereof; (2) the carrying out of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any related document; (3) any violation of any applicable law, rule or regulation, any environmental law (including, without limitation, the Federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the California Hazardous Substance Account Act, the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, the Clean Air Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Occupational Safety and Health Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the California Hazardous Waste Control Law, and California Water Code Section 13304, and any successors to said laws), rule or regulation or the release of any toxic substance on or near the System or the Project; or (4) any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement of any material fact or omission or alleged omission to state a material fact necessary to make the statements required to be stated therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading with respect to any information provided by the Recipient for use in any disclosure document utilized in connection with any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except those arising from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Persons. The Recipient must also provide for the defense and indemnification of the Indemnified Parties in any contractual provision extending indemnity to the Recipient in any contract let for the performance of any work under this Agreement, and must cause the Indemnified Parties to be included within the scope of any provision for the indemnification and defense of the Recipient in any contract or subcontract. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Recipient agrees to pay and discharge any judgment or award entered or made against Indemnified Persons with respect to any such claim or action, and any settlement, compromise or other voluntary resolution. The provisions of this section survive the term of this Agreement.

C.3.18 Independent Actor.

The Recipient, and its agents and employees, if any, in the performance of this Agreement, shall act in an independent capacity and not as officers, employees, or agents of the State Water Board.

C.3.19 Integration.

This Agreement constitutes the complete and final agreement between the parties. No oral or written understanding or agreement not incorporated in this Agreement shall be binding on either party.

C.3.20 Reserved.

C.3.21 No Discrimination.

(a) The Recipient must comply with Government Code section 11135 and the implementing regulations (Cal. Code Regs, tit. 2, § 11140 et seq.), including, but not limited to, ensuring that no person is unlawfully denied full and equal access to the benefits of, or unlawfully subjected to discrimination in the operation of, the Project or System on the basis of sex, race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, ethnic group identification, age, mental disability, physical disability, medical condition, genetic information, marital

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 25 of 36 Amendment No. 42

status, or sexual orientation as such terms are defined under California law, for as long as the Recipient retains ownership or possession of the Project.

- (b) If Project Funds are used to acquire or improve real property, the Recipient must include a covenant of nondiscrimination running with the land in the instrument effecting or recording the transfer of such real property.
- (c) The Recipient must comply with the federal American with Disabilities Act of 1990 and implementing regulations as required by Government Code section 11135(b).
- (d) The Recipient's obligations under this section shall survive the term of this Agreement.
- (e) During the performance of this Agreement, Recipient and its contractors and subcontractors must not unlawfully discriminate, harass, or allow harassment against any employee or applicant for employment because of sex, race, color, ancestry, religious creed, national origin, sexual orientation, physical disability (including HIV and AIDS), mental disability, medical condition (cancer), age (over 40), marital status, denial of family care leave, or genetic information, gender, gender identity, gender expression, or military and veteran status.
- (f) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must ensure that the evaluation and treatment of their employees and applicants for employment are free from such discrimination and harassment.
- (g) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must comply with the provisions of the Fair Employment and Housing Act and the applicable regulations promulgated thereunder. (Gov. Code, §12990, subds. (a)-(f) et seq.;Cal. Code Regs., tit. 2, § 7285 et seq.) Such regulations are incorporated into this Agreement by reference and made a part hereof as if set forth in full.
- (h) The Recipient, its contractors, and subcontractors must give written notice of their obligations under this clause to labor organizations with which they have a collective bargaining or other agreement.
- (i) The Recipient must include the nondiscrimination and compliance provisions of this clause in all subcontracts to perform work under this Agreement.

C.3.22 No Third Party Rights.

The parties to this Agreement do not create rights in, or grant remedies to, any third party as a beneficiary of this Agreement, or of any duty, covenant, obligation, or undertaking established herein.

C.3.23 No Obligation of the State.

Any obligation of the State Water Board herein contained shall not be an obligation, debt, or liability of the State and any such obligation shall be payable solely out of the moneys encumbered pursuant to this Agreement.

C.3.24 Notice.

Upon the occurrence of any of the following events, the Recipient must provide notice as set forth below.

(a) Within 24 hours of the following, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978 and by email to Lawrence.Sanchez@waterboards.ca.gov, Bridget.Chase@waterboards.ca.gov and DrinkingWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov:

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 26 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- i. Any discovery of any potential tribal cultural resource and/or archaeological or historical resource. Should a potential tribal cultural resource and/or archaeological or historical resource be discovered during construction, the Recipient must ensure that all work in the area of the find will cease until a qualified archaeologist has evaluated the situation and made recommendations regarding preservation of the resource, and the Division has determined what actions should be taken to protect and preserve the resource. The Recipient must implement appropriate actions as directed by the Division.
- (b) Within five (5) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978; by email to Lance.Reese@waterboards.ca.gov

 <u>Lawrence.Sanchez@waterboards.ca.gov</u>, <u>Bridget.Chase@waterboards.ca.gov</u> and DrinkingWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov; and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - i. Bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership or similar event of the Recipient, or actions taken in anticipation of any of the foregoing;
 - ii. Change of ownership of the Project or the System or change of management or service contracts, if any, for operation of the System;
 - iii. Loss, theft, damage, or impairment to Project, the Revenues or the System;
 - iv. Events of Default, except as otherwise set forth in this section;
 - v. Failure to observe or perform any covenant or comply with any condition in this Agreement.
 - vi. An offer from a public entity to purchase the Project or the System or any portion thereof, or any of the real or personal property related to or necessary for the Project;
 - vii. A proceeding or action by a public entity to acquire the Project or the System by power of eminent domain;
 - viii. Incurrence of a Material Obligation by the Recipient; or
 - ix. A default, event of acceleration, termination event, modification of terms, or other similar event under the terms of a Material Obligation of the Recipient, any of which reflect financial difficulties.
- (c) Within ten (10) business days, the Recipient must notify the Division by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to Lawrence.Sanchez@waterboards.ca.gov, Bridget.Chase@waterboards.ca.gov and DrinkingWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of the following events:
 - i. Material defaults on Material Obligations, other than this Obligation;
 - ii. Any litigation pending or threatened with respect to the Project or the Recipient's technical, managerial or financial capacity to operate the System or the Recipient's continued existence.
 - iii. Circulation of a petition to repeal, reduce, or otherwise challenge the Recipient's rates for services of the System,
 - iv. Consideration of dissolution, or disincorporation,
 - v. Adverse tax opinions, the issuance by the Internal Revenue Service or proposed or final determinations of taxability, Notices of Proposed Issue (IRS Form 5701-TEB) or other material notices of determinations with respect to the tax status of any tax-exempt bonds;
 - vi. Enforcement actions by or brought on behalf of the State Water Board;

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 27 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- (d) The Recipient must notify the Division promptly by phone at (916) 327-9978, by email to Lawrence.Sanchez@waterboards.ca.gov, Bridget.Chase@waterboards.ca.gov and DrinkingWaterSRF@waterboards.ca.gov, and by mail to the contact address set forth in Section 4 of this Agreement of any of the following events:
 - The discovery of a false statement of fact or representation made in this
 Agreement or in the application to the Division for this financial assistance, or in
 any certification, report, or request for disbursement made pursuant to this
 Agreement, by the Recipient, its employees, agents, or contractors;
 - ii. Any substantial change in scope of the Project. The Recipient must undertake no substantial change in the scope of the Project until prompt written notice of the proposed change has been provided to the Division and the Division has given written approval for the change;
 - iii. Cessation of all major work on the Project where such cessation of work is expected to or does extend for a period of thirty (30) days or more;
 - iv. Any circumstance, combination of circumstances, or condition, which is expected to or does delay Work Completion for a period of ninety (90) days or more;
 - v. Discovery of any unexpected endangered or threatened species, as defined in the federal Endangered Species Act. Should a federally protected species be unexpectedly encountered during construction of the Project, the Recipient agrees to promptly notify the Division. This notification is in addition to the Recipient's obligations under the federal Endangered Species Act;
 - vi. Any Project monitoring, demonstration, or other implementation activities required in Exhibit A or Exhibit D of this Agreement, if any;
 - vii. Any public or media event publicizing the accomplishments and/or results of this Agreement and provide the opportunity for attendance and participation by state representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice to the Division;
 - viii. Any events requiring notice to the Division pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement; and
 - ix. Work Completion, and actual Project Completion.

C.3.25 Reserved.

C.3.26 Permits, Subcontracting, and Remedies.

Recipient must procure all permits, licenses and other authorizations necessary to accomplish the work contemplated in this Agreement, pay all charges and fees, and give all notices necessary and incidental to the due and lawful prosecution of the work. Signed copies of any such permits or licenses must be submitted to the Division before any construction begins.

The Recipient must not contract or allow subcontracting with excluded parties. The Recipient must not contract with any party who is debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which this funding is authorized. For any work related to this Agreement, the Recipient must not contract with any individual or organization on the State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons that is identified as debarred or suspended or otherwise excluded from or ineligible for participation in any work overseen, directed, funded, or administered by the State Water Board program for which funding under this Agreement is authorized. The State Water Board's List of Disqualified Businesses and Persons is located at

http://www.waterboards.ca.gov/water issues/programs/enforcement/fwa/dbp.shtml

C.3.27 Professionals.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 28 of 36 Amendment No. 42

The Recipient agrees that only licensed professionals will be used to perform services under this Agreement where such services are called for. All technical reports required pursuant to this Agreement that involve planning, investigation, evaluation, design, or other work requiring interpretation and proper application of engineering, architectural, or geologic sciences, shall be prepared by or under the direction of persons registered to practice in California pursuant to Business and Professions Code, sections 5536.1, 6735, 7835, and 7835.1. To demonstrate compliance with California Code of Regulations, title 16, sections 415 and 3065, all technical reports must contain a statement of the qualifications of the responsible registered professional(s). As required by these laws, completed technical reports must bear the signature(s) and seal(s) of the registered professional(s) in a manner such that all work can be clearly attributed to the professional responsible for the work.

C.3.28 Prevailing Wages.

The Recipient agrees to be bound by all applicable provisions of State Labor Code regarding prevailing wages. The Recipient must monitor all agreements subject to reimbursement from this Agreement to ensure that the prevailing wage provisions of the State Labor Code are being met.

In addition, the Recipient agrees to comply with the Davis-Bacon provisions incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement.

C.3.29 Public Funding.

This Project is publicly funded. Any service provider or contractor with which the Recipient contracts must not have any role or relationship with the Recipient, that, in effect, substantially limits the Recipient's ability to exercise its rights, including cancellation rights, under the contract, based on all the facts and circumstances.

C.3.30 Recipient's Responsibility for Work.

The Recipient shall be responsible for all work and for persons or entities engaged in work performed pursuant to this Agreement, including, but not limited to, contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and providers of services. The Recipient shall be responsible for responding to any and all disputes arising out of its contracts for work on the Project. The State Water Board will not mediate disputes between the Recipient and any other entity concerning responsibility for performance of work.

C.3.31 Related Litigation.

Under no circumstances may the Recipient use funds from any disbursement under this Agreement to pay costs associated with any litigation the Recipient pursues against the State Water Board or any Regional Water Quality Control Board. Regardless of the outcome of any such litigation, and notwithstanding any conflicting language in this Agreement, the Recipient agrees to repay all of the disbursed funds plus interest in the event that Recipient does not complete the project.

C.3.32 Rights in Data.

The Recipient agrees that all data, plans, drawings, specifications, reports, computer programs, operating manuals, notes, and other written or graphic work produced in the performance of this Agreement are subject to the rights of the State as set forth in this section. The State shall have the right to reproduce, publish, and use all such work, or any part thereof, in any manner and for any purposes whatsoever and to authorize others to do so. If any such work is copyrightable, the Recipient may copyright the same, except that, as to any work which is copyrighted by the Recipient, the State reserves a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish, and use such work, or any part thereof, and to authorize others to do so, and to receive electronic copies from the Recipient upon request.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 29 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

C.3.33 State Water Board Action; Costs and Attorney Fees.

Any remedy provided in this Agreement is in addition to and not in derogation of any other legal or equitable remedy available to the State Water Board as a result of breach of this Agreement by the Recipient, whether such breach occurs before or after completion of the Project, and exercise of any remedy provided by this Agreement by the State Water Board shall not preclude the State Water Board from pursuing any legal remedy or right which would otherwise be available. In the event of litigation between the parties hereto arising from this Agreement, it is agreed that each party shall bear its own costs and attorney fees.

C.3.34 Timeliness.

Time is of the essence in this Agreement.

C.3.35 Unenforceable Provision.

In the event that any provision of this Agreement is unenforceable or held to be unenforceable, then the parties agree that all other provisions of this Agreement have force and effect and shall not be affected thereby.

C.3.36 Venue.

Any action arising out of this Agreement shall be filed and maintained in the Superior Court in and for the County of Sacramento, California.

C.3.37 Waiver and Rights of the State Water Board.

Any waiver of rights by the State Water Board with respect to a default or other matter arising under this Agreement at any time shall not be considered a waiver of rights with respect to any other default or matter. Any rights and remedies of the State Water Board provided for in this Agreement are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law.

C.4 MISCELLANEOUS STATE AND FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS

- C.4.1 Reserved.
- C.4.2 State Cross-Cutters.

Recipient represents that, as applicable, it complies and covenants to maintain compliance with the following for the term of the Agreement:

- i. The California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), as set forth in Public Resources Code 21000 et seq. and in the CEQA Guidelines at Title 14, Division 6, Chapter 3, Section 15000 et seq.
- ii. Water Conservation requirements, including regulations in Division 3 of Title 23 of the California Code of Regulations.
- iii. Monthly Water Diversion Reporting requirements, including requirements set forth in Water Code section 5103.
- iv. Public Works Contractor Registration with Department of Industrial Relations requirements, including requirements set forth in Sections 1725.5 and 1771.1 of the Labor Code.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 30 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

- v. Volumetric Pricing & Water Meters requirements, including the requirements of Water Code sections 526 and 527.
- vi. Urban Water Management Plan requirements, including the Urban Water Management Planning Act (Water Code, § 10610 et seq.).
- vii. Urban Water Demand Management requirements, including the requirements of Section 10608.56 of the Water Code.
- viii. Delta Plan Consistency Findings requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 85225 and California Code of Regulations, title 23, section 5002.
- ix. Agricultural Water Management Plan Consistency requirements, including the requirements of Water Code section 10852.
- x. Charter City Project Labor Requirements, including the requirements of Labor Code section 1782 and Public Contract Code section 2503.
- C.4.3 Federal Requirements and Cross-Cutters.

The Recipient acknowledges, warrants compliance with, and covenants to continuing compliance with the following federal terms and conditions:

- i. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient shall not purchase "iron and steel products" produced outside of the United States on this Project. Unless the Recipient has obtained a waiver from USEPA on file with the State Water Board or unless this Project is not a project for the construction, alteration, maintenance or repair of a public water system or treatment work, the Recipient hereby certifies that all "iron and steel products" used in the Project were or will be produced in the United States. For purposes of this section, the term "iron and steel products" means the following products made primarily of iron or steel: lined or unlined pipes and fittings, manhole covers and other municipal castings, hydrants, tanks, flanges, pipe clamps and restraints, valves, structural steel, reinforced precast concrete, and construction materials. "Steel" means an alloy that includes at least 50 percent iron, between .02 and 2 percent carbon, and may include other elements.
- ii. The Recipient must include in full the Wage Rate Requirements (Davis-Bacon) language incorporated by reference in Section 3 of this Agreement in all construction contracts and subcontracts.
- iii. The Recipient shall notify the State Water Board and the USEPA contact of public or media events publicizing the accomplishment of significant events related to this Project and provide the opportunity for attendance and participation by federal representatives with at least ten (10) working days' notice.
- iv. The Recipient shall comply with applicable EPA general terms and conditions found at http://www.epa.gov/ogd, including but not limited to the following:
- v. No Recipient may receive funding under this Agreement unless it has provided its DUNS number to the State Water Board.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 31 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- vi. The Recipient represents and warrants that it and its principals are not excluded or disqualified from participating in this transaction as such terms are defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of Title 2 of the Code of Federal Regulations (2 CFR). If the Recipient is excluded after execution of this Agreement, the Recipient shall notify the Division within ten (10) days and shall inform the Division of the Recipient's exclusion in any request for amendment of this Agreement. The Recipient shall comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR. Such compliance is a condition precedent to the State Water Board's performance of its obligations under this Agreement. When entering into a covered transaction as defined in Parts 180 and 1532 of 2 CFR, the Recipient shall require the other party to the covered transaction to comply with Subpart C of Part 180 of 2 CFR, as supplemented by Subpart C of Part 1532 of 2 CFR.
- vii. To the extent applicable, the Recipient shall disclose to the State Water Board any potential conflict of interest consistent with USEPA's Final Financial Assistance Conflict of Interest Policy at https://www.epa.gov/grants/epas-final-financial-assistance-conflict-interest-policy. A conflict of interest may result in disallowance of costs.
- viii. USEPA and the State Water Board have the right to reproduce, publish, use and authorize others to reproduce, publish and use copyrighted works or other data developed under this assistance agreement.
- ix. Where an invention is made with Project Funds, USEPA and the State Water Board retain the right to a worldwide, nonexclusive, nontransferable, irrevocable, paid-up license to practice the invention owned by the Recipient. The Recipient must utilize the Interagency Edison extramural invention reporting system at http://iEdison.gov and shall notify the Division when an invention report, patent report, or utilization report is filed.
- x. The Recipient agrees that any reports, documents, publications or other materials developed for public distribution supported by this Agreement shall contain the Disclosure statement set forth in Exhibit A.
- xi. The Recipient acknowledges that it is encouraged to follow guidelines established under Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act, codified at 36 CFR Part 1194, with respect to enabling individuals with disabilities to participate in its programs supported by this Project.
- xii. The Recipient, its employees, contractors and subcontractors and their employees warrants that it will not engage in severe forms of trafficking in persons, procure a commercial sex act during the term of this Agreement, or use forced labor in the performance of this Agreement. The Recipient must include this provision in its contracts and subcontracts under this Agreement. The Recipient must inform the State Water Board immediately of any information regarding a violation of the foregoing. The Recipient understands that failure to comply with this provision may subject the State Water Board to loss of federal funds. The Recipient agrees to compensate the State Water Board for any such funds lost due to its failure to comply with this condition, or the failure of its contractors or subcontractors to comply with this condition. The State Water Board may unilaterally terminate this Agreement if the Recipient that is a private entity is determined to have violated the foregoing.
- xiii. The Recipient certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief that:
 - a. No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Recipient, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 32 of 36 Amendment No. 42

of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

b. If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress in connection with this Agreement, the Recipient shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions, and notify the State Water Board.

The Recipient shall require this certification from all parties to any contract or agreement that the Recipient enters into and under which the Recipient incurs costs for which it seeks disbursements under this Agreement.

- xiv. The Recipient must comply with the following federal non-discrimination requirements:
 - a. Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits discrimination based on race, color, and national origin, including limited English proficiency (LEP).
 - b. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which prohibits discrimination against persons with disabilities.
 - c. The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, which prohibits age discrimination.
 - d. Section 13 of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of sex.
 - e. 40 CFR Part 7, as it relates to the foregoing.
- xv. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, where the Recipient contracts for program management, construction management, feasibility studies, preliminary engineering, design, engineering, surveying, mapping, or architectural related services, the Recipient shall ensure that any such contract is negotiated in the same manner as a contract for architectural and engineering services is negotiated under chapter 11 of title 40, United States Code, or an equivalent State qualifications-based requirement as determined by the State Water Board.
- xvi. If the Project relates to construction of a publicly owned treatment works, the Recipient certifies that it has developed and is implementing a fiscal sustainability plan for the Project that includes an inventory of critical assets that are a part of the Project, an evaluation of the condition and performance of inventoried assets or asset groupings, a certification that the recipient has evaluated and will be implementing water and energy conservation efforts as part of the plan, and a plan for maintaining, repairing, and, as necessary, replacing the Project and a plan for funding such activities.
- xvii. Executive Order No. 11246. The Recipient shall include in its contracts and subcontracts related to the Project the following provisions:

"During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:"(a) The contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, or national origin. The contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, creed, color, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 33 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- "(b) The contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, creed, color, or national origin.
- "(c) The contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under Section 202 of Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- "(d) The contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- "(e) The contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- "(f) In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be cancelled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order No. 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- "(g) The contractor will include the provisions of Paragraphs (1) through (7) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to Section 204 of Executive Order No. 11246 of Sept. 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as the contracting agency may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, That in the event the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction by the contracting agency, the contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States."
- xviii. The Recipient agrees to comply with the requirements of USEPA's Program for Utilization of Small, Minority and Women's Business Enterprises as set forth in Exhibit A.
- xix. Procurement Prohibitions under Section 306 of the Clean Air Act and Section 508 of the Clean Water Act, including Executive Order 11738, Administration of the Clean Air Act and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act with Respect to Federal Contracts, Grants, or Loans; 42 USC § 7606; 33 USC § 1368. Except where the purpose of this Agreement is to remedy the cause of the violation, the Recipient may not procure goods, services, or materials from suppliers excluded under the federal System for Award Management: http://www.sam.gov/.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB00000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 34 of 36 Amendment No. 42

- xx. Uniform Relocation and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act, Pub. L. 91-646, as amended; 42 USC §§4601-4655. The Recipient must comply with the Act's implementing regulations at 49 CFR 24.101 through 24.105.
- xxi. The Recipient agrees that if its network or information system is connected to USEPA networks to transfer data using systems other than the Environmental Information Exchange Network or USEPA's Central Data Exchange, it will ensure that any connections are secure.
- xxii. All geospatial data created pursuant to this Agreement that is submitted to the State Water Board for use by USEPA or that is submitted directly to USEPA must be consistent with Federal Geographic Data Committee endorsed standards. Information on these standards may be found at www.fgdc.gov.
- xxiii. If the Recipient is a water system that serves 500 or fewer persons, the Recipient represents that it has considered publicly-owned wells as an alternative drinking water supply.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 35 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

EXHIBIT D - SPECIAL CONDITIONS

Technical:

- a) Prior to drilling any project test well on real property to which Recipient does not hold title, Recipient shall provide, to State Water Board for its review, documentation showing the current title holder(s) and Recipient's plan for acquiring title or access to such real property for constructing a production well on such real property. The project test well is herein referred to as the "Test Well".
- b) The Recipient shall submit a test well study protocol, prepared by a California certified hydrogeologist, to the Project Manager prior to proceeding with the preparation of P&S, bidding, or drilling of any test well(s).
- c) The Recipient shall submit a copy of the test well P&S, and any water quality testing plan, to the Project Manager for review and approval prior to bidding and awarding any such contract.
- d) The Recipient shall submit copies of any test well completion reports, hydrogeologist reports, test well water quality or quantity results, and well logs to the Project Manager within thirty (30) days of test well completion.
- e) After completing each test well, the Recipient shall not drill the next test well without first obtaining written approval from the State Water Board.
- f) The Recipient shall not proceed with a final engineering report or any other tasks in the scope of work until the draft engineering report is approved by the Project Manager.
- g) The Recipient shall include a preliminary Source Water Assessment for the proposed wells in the Final Engineering Report
- h) The Recipient shall not initiate surveying, geotechnical, design plans and specification (P&S) or begin environmental work until written authorization is given by the Project Manager based on the approved final engineering report. A selected construction project receiving such written authorization is referred to herein as the "Selected Construction Project."
- i) The Recipient shall submit draft plans and specifications, to the State Water Board, for the selected construction project and obtain written approval.

Environmental:

a) The Recipient shall submit all final California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) documents and notices for the Selected Construction Project to the Office of Planning and Research, State Clearinghouse. A copy of all such CEQA documents and notices shall be sent to the State Water Board.

Office of Planning and Research 1400 Tenth Street, Sacramento, CA 95814 and

State Water Resources Control Board Division of Financial Assistance Drinking Water Environmental Review Unit 1001 I Street, 17th Floor Sacramento, CA 95814

- b) The Recipient shall submit to the Environmental Review Unit staff a prepared Biological Assessment Report or an updated previously prepared Biological Assessment Report authored by a qualified Biologist that meets the Section 7 requirements of the Endangered Species Act (ESA) for the purposes of initiating informal consultation with U.S. Fish and Wildlife Services. For further guidance on Section 7 ESA requirements early consultation with the Environmental Review Unit staff is highly recommended.
- c) The Recipient shall submit to the Environmental Review Unit staff a prepared Cultural Assessment Report or an updated previously prepared Cultural Assessment Report, authored by a qualified Archaeologist that meets the Section 106 requirements of the National Historic Preservation Act (NHPA) for the purposes of initiating informal consultation with the Office of Historic Preservation. For further guidance on Section 106 NHPA requirements early consultation with the Environmental Review Unit staff is highly recommended.
- d) During the Term of this Agreement, Recipient shall request approval of any change(s) to the Scope of Work. Thereafter, the State Water Board shall notify Recipient whether additional environmental review is necessary as a result of the change(s).
- e) The Recipient shall not initiate project construction activities unless and until the environmental review process is complete and all applicable notices are filed by the CEQA Lead Agency.
- f) The Recipient shall not use any funds from any contingency allotment for the preparation of environmental documents without receiving prior written approval from the State Water Board.

FI\$Cal No. Agreement No.: SWRCB000000000D1802015

CALSTARS Project No.: 1510007-001P

Page 36 of 36 Amendment No. **42**

Legal:

EXECUTIVE ORDER N-6-22 — RUSSIAN SANCTIONS.

On March 4, 2022, Governor Gavin Newsom issued Executive Order N-6-22 (the EO) regarding Economic Sanctions against Russia and Russian entities and individuals. "Economic Sanctions" refers to sanctions imposed by the U.S. government in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, as well as any sanctions imposed under state law. The EO directs state agencies to terminate contracts with, and to refrain from entering any new contracts with, individuals or entities that are determined to be a target of Economic Sanctions. Accordingly, should the State Water Board determine the Recipient is a target of Economic Sanctions or is conducting prohibited transactions with sanctioned individuals or entities, that shall be grounds for termination of this Agreement. The State Water Board shall provide the Recipient advance written notice of such termination, allowing the Recipient at least thirty (30) calendar days to provide a written response. Termination shall be at the sole discretion of the State Water Board.

The Recipient represents that the Recipient is not a target of economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine imposed by the United States government or the State of California. The Recipient is required to comply with the economic sanctions imposed in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including with respect to, but not limited to, the federal executive orders identified in California Executive Order N-6-22, located at https://www.gov.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/3.4.22-Russia-Ukraine-Executive-Order.pdf and the sanctions identified on the United States Department of the Treasury website (https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/sanctions-programs-and-countryinformation/ukraine-russia-related-sanctions). The Recipient is required to comply with all applicable reporting requirements regarding compliance with the economic sanctions, including, but not limited to, those reporting requirements set forth in California Executive Order N-6-22 for all Recipients with one or more agreements with the State of California with an aggregated value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, failure to comply with the economic sanctions and all applicable reporting requirements may result in termination of this Agreement. For Recipients with an aggregated agreement value of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) or more with the State of California, reporting requirements include, but are not limited to, information related to steps taken in response to Russia's actions in Ukraine, including but not limited to:

- 1. <u>Desisting from making any new investments or engaging in financial transactions with Russian institutions or companies that are headquartered or have their principal place of business in Russia;</u>
- 2. <u>Not transferring technology to Russia or companies that are headquartered or have their</u> principal place of business in Russia; and
- 3. Direct support to the government and people of Ukraine.